PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT

BOARD MEETING

June 25, 2013
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Chairman - Richard Drinen

Ben Click, Member

Barbara Timberman, Member

Bill DeGroot, Member


MEMBERS ABSENT:

Clerk of the Board - Len Friedlund
STAFF PRESENT:

Chief Welsch


Office Manager - Kim Ball

Captain - Josh Tope
Matt Burns


Josh Doak



Derek Day
Casey Welsch



VOLUNTEERS PRESENT:
None


PUBLIC PRESENT:


Larry and Lynne Young, Sue Drinen, Bob Timberman
Meeting opened at 5:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  A quorum was affirmed.
ADMINISTRATIVE REMARKS:

Chairman Drinen opened the meeting by explaining to the board that they would find a letter from Sedona Fire District in their packets, he wanted them to read it thoroughly and become familiar with the material, at some future time it may be an agenda topic.  The letter was not discussed during the meeting as it was not on the agenda.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
The minutes for May 21, 2013 were approved as presented.

CORRESPONDENCE:
Office manager Ball had placed a complimentary letter from a resident in the board packet; at this time the board read the letter.  The board was very pleased with the complimentary letter and commended the employees for the wonderful job they do for the community.
FINANCIAL REPORTS:

A.  MAY EXPENDITURES:

The department is 92% through the fiscal year and the total expenses for the year are at 73%.  There were no questions from the board on the financials.

OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT – Kim Ball
A.  Ambulance Billing Report:  MAY
In May we charged out $13,510.61 and we received $10,081.53 in payments.  The year to date figure for ambulance income is $128,164.80.  Resident subsidy for May was $2,569.99 and the year to date figure for resident subsidy is $28,580.77.  Ambulance aging report is $27,892.16 for May.

B.  MONTHLY RUN LOG COMPARISON REPORT:  MAY 2013
In May we had 22 medical calls, 4 fire calls, 27 special duty calls with a total of 53 calls for the month.  In addition there were 25 individuals seen in the med room which brought our total for the month of May to 78.  There were 53 toned out calls, 11 transports to the hospital with 11 patients.  Calls inside the district totaled 51 or 96% and out of district calls totaled 2 or 4%.  Our call volume is picking up now that the summer residents are back.
CHIEF’S REPORT:  
A.  Response Exception Reports:


1.
Fire


2.
EMS


3.
Rescue

There were no exceptional calls in May.  We are still having a lot of walk-in calls even though we have tried to convince people to call 9-1-1.
Chief Welsch explained that the Bear Jaw crew has been in New Mexico for the last two weeks working a fire.  He has received glowing reports from not only the incident commander and division officer but also from the safety officer as well.  They are starting to gain quite a reputation as a type two crew but also as a hot shot crew.  They were then requested to go to the Rock Creek Fire (also in New Mexico) but by the time they got there is was in mop-up stages.  They are being requested on a regular basis now.
Chief Welsch explained that the county has enacted a burn ordinance for all unincorporated areas, such as Munds Park, they are allowing charcoal grills but no campfires or fireworks in these areas.
Chief Welsch went on to ask the board "I would like to see about using our back parking lot for people to use their legal fireworks (snakes, sparklers, etc.) this way we can show them how to use them appropriately and we know where they are located.  We won't be able to catch all of the people using fireworks but it will help and we may be able to get any illegal fireworks away from the people that have them."  "I still need to talk with our insurance company and make sure that it is okay with them."
Chairman Drinen asked "Would you be doing that on July fourth?"

Chief Welsch responded "We will probably do it the fourth, fifth and the sixth.  That weekend is pretty stretched out."
Chairman Drinen asked "Would you move all the motor vehicles in the parking lot out of the way?"

Chief Welsch responded "Yes and at the same time we would like to let the auxiliary or the union group sell refreshments and items like that to help with fund raising.  We will see how it goes with the County fire ban; if the ban is not lifted we won't be able to do anything so it's a wait and see."  "In the future we would like to do these types of things, but I was out of town last week which made it hard to get everything planned."
Member Click asked "Will this be a night time event?"

Chief Welsch responded "Probably afternoon and evening because the ground displays are pretty benign.  But if they are used on a flammable surface then we have the potential for a fire and if we happen to be busy with something else our reaction time could be a problem.  It would be nice to have a place we they can be safe.  We would also have at least one if not two people observing the fireworks at all times."
Member Click asked "Now the county has enacted this ordinance?"
Chief Welsch responded "It's a no open burning ordinance."
Chairman Drinen asked "How would you publicize this if we do it?"
Chief Welsch responded "We probably would have to use word of mouth at this time but we just have to see if the county lifts the no open burning ban.  Since I was out of town last week I didn't get everything planned out like I wanted to.  In the future it might make a good event to do this; if nothing else next year we would like to do this if the conditions allow it.  We have a standard release form that we would have the parents or people doing it sign and we would have one of the brush trucks back there or even just a garden hose to take care of any problems.  But if it is held on the asphalt and make sure that the individuals are physically separated from one another and they are doing it in a safe fashion then it won't be so bad." 
Chief Welsch stated "The other thing that has happened is that the Insurance Services Organization (ISO) has come to do our 10 year review of our capabilities for the insurance offices for the state.  They just completed this a week and a half ago and this will effect how much you pay for insurance here in the district.  They had some concerns and some questions of course but we have improved our staffing, our apparatus and our response times.  The one thing that may hang us up is our fire hydrants and our water supply.  The Arizona Water Company has freely admitted to me that they have not tested the hydrants for at least 8 years and I have been after them to do testing of hydrants for at least four years.  When the report comes back I will be able to apply a little more leverage.  In the future we will be required to have ten years of hydrant testing records for ISO or they will raise our rating and the committee will be paying higher insurance rates.  We are going to have to do some things differently; we will have to do an amendment to our fire code to make sure that the water company does test the hydrants every year.  Since the water company is a private contractor and not a governmental entity we can force them to follow our fire code which follows NFPA standards and the hydrant testing requirement." 
Chairman Drinen asked "Do they have to test every hydrant in Munds Park?"
Chief Welsch responded "Yes there are 108 fire hydrants for them to test.  There is a static and residual test that needs to be done and also a flow test for gallons per minute.  Generally even if you can just go out and flush the lines and maintain the hydrants with the correct procedure it puts us far ahead.  The other thing that we are starting is a fire prevention division and I have assigned an individual in our department to help me.  We are going to dive into the fire code that you adopted when I started here and adapt it to our needs.  As well as a wild land urban interface section of that code which will impact some of the homeowners here as far as the number of trees on their property and or the position of those trees and bushes.  We should see an increase in our firefighting capability which means a lower ISO number; we are currently at a five.  I would like to see us at a four or lower but we will have to wait and see what they come up with." 
Chairman Drinen asked "When do expect to hear from them?"
Chief Welsch responded "It takes sixty days I think.  What did they tell you Captain Tope?"

Captain Tope stated "They told me that it takes at least two months and they will send the Chairman of the Board a letter as well as the chief."

Member Click asked "This no burn ordinance how recent was that put in place?"
Chief Welsch responded "The twentieth of this month."

Member Click stated "He would like to see a copy of the ordinance."

Chief Welsch responded "We posted it outside the door."

Member Click stated "Okay and who enforces the ordinance?"
Chief Welsch stated "The county sheriff."

Member Click asked "So if there is a violation we call the sheriff?"
Chief Welsch stated "Yes.  If we go out we will put out the fire.  If we have to go back we will call the sheriff and have them ticketed."
Captain Tope stated "They have fire restriction signs posted on the highway too."
Member Timberman asked "You mentioned that charcoal was still allowed here, is Flagstaff different than us?"

Firefighter Burns stated "Yes the city of Flagstaff says no charcoal."

Captain Tope stated "The difference is that we are not incorporated."

Member Timberman said "I know that there are no chainsaws right now."
Chief Welsch responded "Right, you can't even have a campfire in the approved camp grounds right now.  The forest restrictions are even different than the Coconino County restrictions. This is a big weekend this holiday weekend and I suspect that we will be busy."

Member Click asked "Is it the board of supervisors that set the restrictions?"

Chief Welsch responded "It was at the recommendation of the Emergency Management people."  

Member Timberman stated "It scares me that these people come up here and have those fire pits and they think it is okay to use them."

Chief Welsch stated "If they have a burn permit they know they have to call Sedona dispatch before they use their appliance and Sedona will inform them of the no burn ban.  The Fourth of July the people know that we have more people staffing the station, we will have a minimum of six people on each day and probably a seventh person on the weekend days."
Member Click asked "Are you going to be issuing burn permits that weekend?"

Chief Welsch responded "They can issue burn permits to people but they will not be able to use them.  We do continue to issue burn permits but the regulations on the permit tell them that they have to call

Sedona dispatch before they can burn.  We try to educate folks when they come to get a permit and most of the time the people that are burning just don't know and don't have a permit."

HOUSE BILL 2572:  UPDATE

Office manager Ball explained to the board that the bill had not been signed by the Governor's office yet but it was expected to be signed any day.  She explained that the bill puts more responsibilities and duties of the fire board, departments can still retain their separate bank accounts, all tax money is still held by the county treasurer, auditors will be expected to appear in person to give report to fire board of directors,
we will be including new things in the financial statement, cash flow reports and bank statements.  We do most of these things already so there will just be a couple more reports in your packet.  
Member Click stated "That there have been a couple of districts that weren't doing any of these things and people have stolen the money from the fire districts involved.  I think it is important this year that our auditor make sure we are in compliance."
Office manager Ball stated "He has always done that and he wouldn't do our audits if we doing the things that those other districts were doing."

Chairman Drinen asked "What happened to the bill about counties taking over all fire districts?"
Chief Welsch and office manager Ball explained that this bill had been stopped but that they were still going to do a committee to look into seeing what could be done by the counties.

BUDGET:  DISCUSSION AND VOTE TO APPROVE AS POSTED
Chairman Drinen stated "There isn't anything we need to do except vote correct?"
Office manager Ball stated "You need to vote to approve as posted.  I wanted to tell you that not one person came in asked for a copy of the budget."
Chief Welsch asked "Have any of the board been asked about our budget or if anyone in the audience has any questions?"

Member Click stated "He thought the series of articles in the Arizona Republic newspaper would have people up in arms and wanting to know how we were doing."

Chairman Drinen asked "We need a motion to approve the budget as posted."
Member Timberman stated "I so move to approve the budget as posted."

Chairman Drinen asked "Is there a second to the motion?"

Seconded by Member Click.

Chairman Drinen asked "Is there any discussion?  Hearing no discussion I call for the question.  All those in favor of the motion signify by saying aye.  Those opposed by nay."

Ayes:  4


Nays:  0
Motion passed unanimously.

POLICY 200: INTERNAL CONTROL POLICY
Chief Welsch stated "This is the policy we were talking about earlier.  We can give you a real quick run down on it.  The policy is in our standard format the policy as it stands and then the procedures broken are broken down into different categories.  Cash receipts and cash dispersements are always a big issue and are probably one of the things that get these big districts into trouble."
Chairman Drinen stated "Excuse me but I have some corrections for you.  The first page, under D, subsection D the paragraph number is missing; page 3, paragraph 6 end of first sentence board needs a d;
page 4, last paragraph after credit should be limit; page 6 under 5 segregation of duties, paragraph d needs to be moved over and the first sentence should say: after approval to purchase from the Fire Chief has been obtained.  That is all the corrections I have, sorry to have interrupted you."
Chief Welsch "I reformatted it and I evidently lost a few things, thank you for catching them.  Like I said this just addresses the issues that have come up this year in the legislature.  She went to a class held by our auditor about 3 weeks ago and this is the format he requested.  This policy will go into our policy manual any time it has to be changed you will be informed."
SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS:

Special Meeting Agenda: MOU for 2013/2014, July 2, 2013.
Chief Welsch: AFDA Meeting Report
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:

Special Meeting Agenda:  MOU for 2013/2014, July 2, 2013.
Chief Welsch:  AFDA Meeting Report
CALL TO PUBLIC:

Captain Tope wanted the board to know that they have been invited to a barbeque on July 4th that is being held for the employees and board by the wives of Pinewood firefighters.  They sent out an email flyer and wanted to be sure the board knew that they were invited.  The union membership is providing the money for the barbeque.

Chief Welsch stated "The Pinewood Wives are entering a float in the parade and they wanted permission to do the barbeque."
Mr. Timberman asked "You stated that you are not able to test the hydrants, why is that?"

Chief Welsch responded "The fire hydrants belong to them.  We are not allowed to do anything with except in the case of a fire.  We also have to tell them how much water we used for training or fires every month.  Like I said earlier we will amend the fire code to say that the private water contractor will meet the NFPA standards that have been set forth."

Member Click asked "Do you find that you have hydrants that are not functioning or having problems?"

Chief Welsch stated "Yes that is one of the other problems that we have with the water company.  That is another issue that will be added to that amendment in the fire code.  I have been waiting until our meeting with ISO department was over with and then I will be making phone calls to different management people in the water department.  I don't think they realize that they are responsible for our water supply and if we can't put out a fire due to no water that they are legally responsible.  If I cannot get any satisfaction from the water company I will go to the Corporation Commission and we will get it straightened out."
Member Click asked "Do we have any idea how long it has been since we've had the hydrants tested?"

Captain Tope stated "It has been 8 years since they have done actual flow tests.  Steve had to go with John Snickers every Wednesday to test the hydrants with him.  Due to fact that we aren't supposed to touch them unless it is during a fire."
Larry Young asked "So if the water company doesn't do this then our insurance rates go up?"
Chief Welsch "Yes, the insurance service office sets our rating with them and insurance companies base your rates off of the ISO rating.  It is based off of several factors which include water supply, man power, response times, apparatus, etc.  The community will be hurt if we are given a high ISO rating."
Captain Tope stated "I found out that the last ISO rating was back in 1993, at that time they actually had 0 fulltime people.  Also we are a 5/9 because of the RV Park not being within 1000 feet from a hydrant, so that should change with this ISO rating and we should be a single digit."
Chief Welsch responded "We will have to wait and see what ISO comes back with.  When they fix a hydrant they flow test it at that time.  I have spoken to several other chief officers that have Arizona Water Company and they tell me that they have no problem at all with testing."

Chairman Drinen adjourned meeting.
NEXT MEETING: July 16, 2013 at 5 PM.

The meeting adjourned at 5:48 PM.

Respectfully submitted by   ____ORIGINAL SIGNATURE FILED IN OFFICE_______




       (Clerk of the Board, Len Friedlund)
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